
Minutes of the December 9, 2016 Meeting of the CELS Executive Council

Call to Order:  A meeting of the College of the Environment and Life Sciences Executive 
Council was held at 9:00 am at the CBLS 435 conference room.  Members present were 
Department Chairs Dalton, Fastovsky, Gomez-Chiarri, Mitkowski, Opaluch, and Sun; Associate 
Deans, Sheely, Thornber, and Veeger; Faculty Secretary Rice and ex-officio members Palmer, 
Silvia, and Van Buren.  Department Chairs Gold and Preisser, and ex-officio member Morreira, 
were absent.  Professor Goldsmith represented BIO and Professor Amador Represented NRS.  
Dean Kirby presided.

Approval of Minutes:   It was moved by Fastovsky and seconded by Sheely to approve the 
minutes of November 4, 2016 and they were approved unanimously.

Announcements: 
Dean Kirby:
1. A new Grad Advisor, Cara Mitnick (JD Northwestern), has been brought in by the 

Graduate School as an advisor for graduate student proposal development and other 
advising.  It is a new resource grad students should consider looking into.

2. The Provost's Office is interested in growing Graduate Enrollment (w/o growing the 
number of graduate assistantships).  Professional masters' degree or professional 
certification programs are encouraged.  As an incentive for developing on-line 
programs of this type departments are being offered a 50% direct return on funds 
generated by on-line courses supporting these types of programs.  These are seen as 
complementary to our traditional MS-PhD programs because there are less 
opportunities for publications, grants, or direct tie-ins to extension programming.   
Departments are encouraged to look strategically for opportunities for professional 
masters program topics with the proviso that about 20 students/year are needed for 
economic viability.   A tabulation of departments and programs with existing or 
proposed professional grad programs is found in Appendix 1.

3. Numbers of admitted students for both undergraduate and graduate programs is up, as
are both retention rates and admission standards.  Data for undergraduate enrollments 
are presented in Appendix 2, and graduate enrollments in Appendix 3.

4. The Council for Postsecondary Education is interested in implementing a system of 
"performance based funding" for the University.   As part of this is an effort to 
establish a set of performance metrics and 5-year performance targets in a number of 
areas that they consider important, such as:  graduation rates of students, numbers of 
awarded degrees in high-demand-high wage fields, and number of business and 
community partnerships external to the University.   Some of the latter may be very in
line with our traditional Extension mission.    

5. There has been discussion and requests from potential students about formation of a 
program in neurosciences.  There are initial discussions about a new building for this 
purpose in the open space between CBLS & the Coastal Institute on Flagg Road.  The
Timeline would be 8-10 years into the future at the earliest.

6. There has been a discussion in the Council of Deans about delivery of Grand 
Challenge Courses.   Associate Dean Veeger is monitoring the number of Grand 
Challenge Courses in the college and has been actively assisting in their development 
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along with the CELS Curriculum Committee.  It appears that CELS is in fairly good 
shape in this area as many more senior faulty have stepped up to assist more junior 
faculty in this undertaking.  Dean Kirby offered congratulations to all who have peen 
participating in this effort to get it done.

7. There have been a few recent incidents of student cheating on exams and other 
assignments.   Protocols for dealing with student cheating are outlined in  Sections 
8.27.10 to 8.27.21.  Forms for reporting cheating are available from Kim Anderson in
the CELS Student Affairs Office.

8. Final Grades for the Fall Semester are due in E-Campus by noon on December 28.

Old Business:
         There was no old business

New Business:    
1. Department Chair Gomez-Chiarri advised the Executive Council that there have been a 

number of problems with the Cayuse grant proposal system.  This has been exacerbated 
by a key CELS contact, Barbara Muhitch moving out of the Research Office.  Is this 
issue appropriate for the Council for Research to take up?  Would workshops for PIs be 
helpful?  Would PIs attend if such workshops were offered?   Meredith Silvia will 
explore this with the Research Office and report back.

2. Department Chair Fastovsky raised the issue of replacement of the position of State 
Geologist following the passing of Professor Jon Boothroyd, who served long in that 
capacity for the State.  Dean Kirby would follow up the issue with Director Janet Coit of 
the Department of Environmental Management.

Adjournment:   It was moved & seconded to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:40am.

Respectfully Submitted:
Michael A. Rice, Faculty Secretary  
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Appendix 1 -- Departments with Proposed Professional Graduate Programs

Appendix 2 -- Undergraduate Enrollment Numbers by Department or Program
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Appendix 3 -- Graduate Enrollment Numbers by Department or Program

8



9



10


